.               Meadow Lake Airport Association

13625 Judge Orr Rd, Peyton, Colorado 80831-6051   (00V)   719-683-3062  –  www.MeadowLakeAirport.com
MLAA Board of Directors 

Meeting  Minutes  June 10, 2008

Present were board members  Dave Elliott, Jamie Johnston, Joe Kuberka, Ron Lee,  Richard Martin, Verlin Schauer, and Mark Shook.

The meeting was called to order at 6:00pm by President Dave Elliott.

President Dave Elliott gave an outline of organization and passed out a copy to each board member.

The minutes of the May 13th board meeting were presented and approved by a vote of 7-0.

Verlin then gave an abbreviated  treasurers report. Verlin has upgraded our CD from a interest bearing account that pays less than 1% to one that pays over 3%.  Dave and Verlin have keys to the safe deposit box.  A 2007 tax return has not been filed. Dave and Verlin are working with our CPA to straighten out our finances. The treasurer’s report was approved as presented.

Dave Elliott provided copies of the approved FAA Master Plan and ALP to board members for review.  The CIP (Capital Improvement Plan) was presented and reviewed by the board.  Dave reported that the prior board had discussed a $1 million transient ramp project with the FAA.  They were told that request would not be considered until the airport had a business plan that showed justification for such expenditure.  The FAA and C/DOT want MLAA to have a business plan.  The prior board signed a contract for a business plan.

President Elliott proposed a special election to reconsider the alternative by-laws that came very close to passing. Wednesday August 27th is the target date for the special election.  Jamie Johnston suggested we keep it to only a few items with a separate vote individually on each item.  It was suggested the alternatives offered in May should be offered again as is with very minor changes. 

Dave then presented 3 Board resolutions.

Resolution to accept FAA grant (attached) Mark Shook made the motion to accept, second by Joe Kuberka.  Passed 7-0.

Verlin Schauer left the meeting. 

A Resolution to officially change our address (see attached) was presented and APPROVED 6-0.

A resolution to add a non-voting member of  the MLAA board from High Flights Soaring and EAA chapter 72.(see attached) APPROVED 6-0.

A discussion of the business plan followed.  Jamie Johnston suggested we might get a less expensive plan now, and upgrade in later years.  Concern was expressed that the scope of work included recruiting aviation and non-aviation uses. Jamie suggested we consider a level one business plan for now.  Jamie contacted and got a quote from BusinessPlans.com for $5,000.00 .  Discussion was tabled until after the board hears from Jim Sirhall and ADG at the scheduled workshop and has a chance to get some of our questions answered.

Facilities Report – Ron Lee (SEE ATTACHED)

Survey Found  30% of the white runway lights were not working or missing.

Half of the REIL not working or missing.

One third or more of the taxiway lights are missing or inoperative. Richard and Ron will get together and replace or repair what they can.  Dana Hartshorn from ADG will be meeting with Ron and Richard to review the lighting.

Runway Taxiway signs are not illuminated.

Ron Lee then made a motion we remove one taxiway light that is in the way of the new self service fueling to be installed south of classic on taxiway A. Jamie recused herself from this item.  The motion was seconded by Mark Shook. Passed 6-0-1. 

Ron proposed that seal coating , crack filling, and painting needs to be done.

Ron Lee made a motion to approve $200.00 for painting the segmented circle. 2nd by Mark Shook Approved 7-0.

Facilities security.  Mark Shook made the motion to repair the fencing on  MLAA property next to Falcon Hwy and Curtis road that have been taken out  by accidents. 2nd by Richard Martin.  APPROVED  7-0.

Ron Lee proposed that we add a control access gate on Cessna Drive to restrict access to the Airport. It was generally agreed that we repair the current Airport perimeter fence, and table the gate on Cessna Drive. 

Richard Martin relayed the problems encountered by aircraft vs. automobiles on Cessna drive and the E taxiway.  Dave agreed to paint "Yield to Aircraft" on the pavement on Cessna Drive. 

Richard gave a detailed equipment report. Aircraft radios have been installed in the plows and large broom.

Mark Shook gave a report on the additions to the web site.  The  rules and regulations, By-laws, and the Articles of  Incorporation are all available on the board page of  MeadowLakeAirport.com . Mark Shook made a motion that MeadowLakeAirport.com be designated the official website for news and information for the Meadow Lake Airport Association. 2nd by Ron Lee, APPROVED 5 IN FAVOR 0 OPPOSED 1 ABSTAINED 1 ABSENT.

Legal council. The board discussed Victoria Swanson ‘s resignation submitted at the MLAA annual meeting.  President Dave Elliott has interviewed Brad Miller, the attorney for the D-49 school board who specializes in non-profit organizations.   After discussion, it was decided to review the list of attorneys Victoria suggested, and invite Mr. Miller and one or two other prospects to meet and interview with the board at a future board workshop.

Lee Lesher was tasked to develop a tenant letter to be made available to association members to be given to their new tenets outlining the rules and regulations of the airport.

SIGN.  Jamie Johnston made a proposal to install a stucco welcome (unlit) sign on the east side of Cessna drive at the entrance. Cost $6,000 to $6500.00. It was suggested that we talk to the adjacent property owner. Lee Lesher will talk to the owner (his neighbor) about the sign.

Several members expressed concern about the cost.  We need a review of our finances and should have a mid year budget review workshop to prioritize the many projects we would like to see move forward. Address signs need to be added along Cessna Drive also.

John Scott representing High Flights Soaring  Club addressed the board and asked for permission to remove the old fence south and east of the south end of 15/33. They will stack the metal posts and roll the wire and put it where the MLAA designates for them to store it. Ron Lee made a motion that we allow high flights volunteers to remove the fencing  from A-6 on both sides and the end of 15/33, and have George Cold fill in the ditch(s) to improve the overrun. 2nd by Mark Shook. Passed 6-0.

Request – fencing to run cattle on/near south property (Mike Kunz).  The proposal was discussed.  Due to liability concerns., the board voted 6-0 to not approve the leasing of association property for cattle grazing.

Richard Martin reported on a vehicle airplane accident on E taxiway.  We need more signs that say Yield to Aircraft, Aircraft have the right of way. 

Richard gave a report on the current status of all Airport vehicles.

The board supports the proposal to buy a used street sweeper to sweep the smaller taxiways. 

Request – to run inflatable up the runway by pickup truck  (Near Space Systems. Richard made the motion to approve, seconded by Ron Lee. Approved 5-0-1. Mark Shook abstained.

Dave handed out an MLAA calendar to all the board members.

There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:45 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

DRAFT  -  COPY

__________________________________

  Mark S. Shook / Secretary MLAA

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
RESOLUTION
of the BOARD OF DIRECTORS of the
MEADOW LAKE AIRPORT ASSOCIATION
WHEREAS, Meadow Lake Airport is designated by the Federal Aviation Administration as a “reliever” airport for the Colorado Springs Municipal Airport, and
WHEREAS, the fundamental principles of this designation as detailed in the “Grant Agreement” specify that the Meadow Lake Airport Association administer the public use of federally-obligated airport facilities, and
WHEREAS, the Colorado Aeronautics Board previously granted a Three Million Five Hundred Thousand dollar ($3,500,000) loan to purchase land around the runway complex in order to provide a buffer, and,
WHEREAS, the land was purchased and the FAA began to provide annual grants to the Meadow Lake Airport Association in order for the Association to pay back the loan, and 
WHEREAS, the Federal Aviation Administration is prepared to provide an Airport Improvement Program Grant (#03-08-0063-15) to the Meadow Lake Airport Association for Fiscal Year 2008 (FY08) in the amount of Five Hundred Thousand dollars ($500,000);
WHEREAS, the Colorado Department of Transportation, Division of Aeronautics is prepared to provide matching funds (CDOT 08-00V-01) to the FAA Grant to the Meadow Lake Airport Association for Fiscal Year 2008 (FY08) in the amount of Thirteen Thousand One Hundred Fifty Seven dollars ($13,157);
---
IT IS HEREBY RESOLVED, that the Meadow Lake Airport Association should agree to and accept the FAA AIP Grant #03-08-0063-15 in the amount of $500,000 and the CDOT Grant 08-00V-01 in the amount of $13,157;
IT IS FURTHER RESOLVED, that the entire proceeds of said grants ($513,157) shall be used to pay down the outstanding balance of the Colorado Department of Transportation/CAB loan.
---
RESOLVED by unanimous action of the BOARD OF DIRECTORS of the MEADOW LAKE AIRPORT ASSOCIATION, on this 10th day of June, 2008.
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
RESOLUTION of the
BOARD OF DIRECTORS of the
MEADOW LAKE AIRPORT ASSOCIATION
WHEREAS, Meadow Lake Airport and the Meadow Lake Airport Association have a need to receive regular mail via the U.S. Postal Service, and
WHEREAS, the U.S. Postal Service regulations and procedures require an enumerated street address or Post Office Box for automatic sorting and delivery of U.S. Mail, and
WHEREAS, the El Paso County enumerator has designated the Meadow Lake Airport property (Schedule Number 43000-00-549) as having a street address of 13625 Judge Orr Road, Peyton, Colorado 80831, and,
WHEREAS, the Peyton Post Office can deliver mail addressed to that street address to the same Mail Box Unit (MBU) that the Meadow Lake Airport Association has been using;
---
IT IS HEREBY RESOLVED, that the Meadow Lake Airport and the Meadow Lake Airport Association shall henceforth use the following street address for all official correspondence:
Meadow Lake Airport Association
13625 Judge Orr Road
Falcon, Colorado 80831-6051
IT IS FURTHER RESOLVED, that all members of the Meadow Lake Airport Association are advised that only this address shall be used for official documentation and correspondence regarding the Meadow Lake Airport and Meadow Lake Airport Association.
---
RESOLVED by unanimous action of the BOARD OF DIRECTORS of the MEADOW LAKE AIRPORT ASSOCIATION, on this 10th day of June, 2008.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
RESOLUTION of the
BOARD OF DIRECTORS of the
MEADOW LAKE AIRPORT ASSOCIATION
WHEREAS, Meadow Lake Airport is designated by the Federal Aviation Administration as a “reliever” airport for the Colorado Springs Municipal Airport, and
WHEREAS, the fundamental principles of this designation as detailed in the “Grant Agreement” 

specify that the Meadow Lake Airport Association administer the public use of federally-obligated airport facilities, and
WHEREAS, there are several aviation oriented organizations on the airport that represent significant users of the airport and its facilities, and,
WHEREAS, these aviation organizations may not own property within the airport boundaries, as listed on Exhibit “A” of the By Laws of the Meadow Lake Airport Association, and 
WHEREAS, these organizations have a significant interest in the operations, maintenance, and future plans of the airport;
---
IT IS HEREBY RESOLVED, that the Board of Directors of the Meadow Lake Airport Association should extend an invitation to the Experimental Aircraft Association Chapter 72, the High Flights Soaring Club, and from time to time, other future tenant organizations as deemed appropriate by the Board, for these organizations to provide a non-voting liaison membership on the Board of Directors of the Meadow Lake Airport Association.
IT IS FURTHER RESOLVED, that acceptance of said invitation should be accomplished in writing from said organizations with the designation of a specific person to be their representative and/or alternate.
IT IS FURTHER RESOLVED, that said individual(s) shall be added to all correspondence generated by the Board as a participating, although non-voting, member of the Board..
---
RESOLVED by unanimous action of the BOARD OF DIRECTORS of the MEADOW LAKE AIRPORT ASSOCIATION, on this 10th day of June, 2008.

MEADOW LAKE AIRPORT

FACILITIES REPORT

10 JUNE 2008

Ron Lee

Items to be discussed

1)  Runway lights

2)  Taxiway lights

3)  Windsock lights

4)  Runway/Taxiway signs

5)  Fence/Obstructions in Rwy 15 aborted take-off/engine failure path

6)  Runway/Taxiway A Pavement Assessment

7)  Taxiways C, D, E, F Pavement Assessment

8)  Crosswind Pavement Assessment

9)  Cessna Drive Pavement Assessment

10)  Repaint Runway Markings

11)  Repaint segmented circle/traffic pattern indicator

12)  Facility Security  

1)  Runway Lights (total about 60)

Disclaimer:  The numbers presented are close but may differ slightly from truth due to problems identifying where lights should be.  Minor excavation may uncover original post locations.  “Likely missing” means that a location may have had a light post based upon the surrounding light pattern but no obvious post receptacle was seen.  “Downed” means that the light post is lying on the ground by its intended position.  In addition to the burned out bulbs, many of the taxiway lights appeared dim.  This needs to be checked further to see if it is real or an indication of a dirty dome or failing bulb.  The survey was taken on Thursday/Friday, 5-6 June 2008.

a.
Positively missing light posts:  2
b
Likely missing light posts:  6
c.
Downed light posts:  5
d.
Burned out bulbs/missing dome:  10
Runway Threshold Lights (Total 18)

e.
Positively missing light posts:  5
f.
Likely missing light posts:  0
g.
Downed light posts:  1

h.
Burned out bulbs:  3  (Three each Red and Green lit on north end; six RED and Five Green on south end.  One Green lens is Blue)

2)  Taxiway Lights   (Total about 198)

a.
Positively missing light posts:  4
b
Likely missing light posts:  13
c.
Downed light posts:  4
d.
Burned out bulbs/missing dome:  45
Conclusion:  Approximately 32 runway lights and 66 taxiway lights are not serving their intended function (Total of about 100).  Some “burned out” lights may be due to electrical wiring problems previously identified that cannot be fixed economically. Include this project in this years CIP.  $100,000 taxiway light refurb included in the CIP for 2007.

PROPOSAL:  Will coordinate with Richard Martin, Paul and ADG (if required) to repair lights with parts on hand subject to safety issues.  Recommend an initial budget be approved to purchase additional parts. 

3)  Windsock lights:  

a)
Southern windsock:  Three of the four floodlights were not working.  

b)
Unicom windsock:  The red beacon and three floodlights work (early 8 June 2008 observation after bulb replacement on 7 June).  Initially thought that all lights were not operating but this windsock appears to work at different times than the northern and southern windsocks.

c)
Northern windsock:  All flood lights plus red beacon are operating.

Replaced seven bulbs on 7 June 2008.  One base was missing the middle/end connection in the light base at the Unicom windsock location .  Three of the eight removed bulbs were tested and found operable.  Will replace all eight bulb bases.  Three floodlights are now operating at the southernmost windsock.

4)  Runway/Taxiway signs:  Only one (A7/RWY 33) of seven illuminated runway entrance signs is working.  See attached survey for current mechanical condition.  There may be eight illuminated signs.  B1 15 has not been checked.

5)  Fence/Obstructions in RWY 15 aborted take-off/engine failure path

During the MLAA property tour with Mark Shook (around 4 June 2008) it was noted that there is a ditch on the southern edge of the fencing that runs east-west just south of Rwy 33. There is at least one other minor depression/cattle trail and some posts at the top of the hill south of Rwy 33.  All of these represent a hazard to an aircraft that experiences difficulty on take-off or a short landing to Rwy 33.  The good thing is that they can be eliminated or reduced quickly and at low cost.

PROPOSAL:  Immediately remove the entire section of fencing that runs east-west just south of Rwy 33.  Fill in ditches.  Mow a suitable path up towards the hill.  Remove the posts and associated material at the top of the hill.  Then evaluate the area for additional grading/fill, etc to improve its suitability for emergency landing.  These actions should greatly reduce the risk of injury and aircraft damage for aircraft that experience an off-pavement event.

6)  Runway/Taxiway A Pavement Assessment:  Runway 15/33 and Taxiway Alpha have numerous cracks, vegetation growing through the pavement and areas of subsidence.  Failure to perform routine maintenance on these areas will shorten the life of our primary runway system.  CDoT will perform a Pavement Condition Indexing (PCI) inspection in July or August 2008.  That should confirm the need to take prudent maintenance actions to ensure the viability of the runway system. 

PROPOSAL:  Take the required steps to properly seal/crack fill/repair the runway and Taxiway A prior to the onset of the 2008/2009 winter season.  Include this project in this years CIP.

7)  Taxiways C, D, E, and F Pavement Assessment

All east-west taxiways (except for Taxiway E) have cracks that require filling.  A few areas of alligator degradation exist.   Taxiway F is by far in the worst condition and may require complete removal of the westernmost third and/or repaving.  Taxiway E has drop-offs along the edge and needs to have those edges reinforced with soil to prevent damage to aircraft if they depart the edge or more likely the break-up of the taxiway edge from traffic.  Taxiway E did have substantial rocks/sand on the paved surface.  Taxiway F had two areas where rainfall runoff caused sand/small gravel to run onto the paved taxiway (Unknown resolution).

PROPOSAL:  Seal/fill cracks and proper repair to alligator sections at the same time that the runway/Taxiway A is repaired.  I have asked Jack Munson for an unofficial cost to reinforce the edges of Taxiway E with soil.  Consider adding a street sweeper to our CIP to reduce prop damage.

8)  Crosswind Pavement Assessment:  The crosswind asphalt has new cracks that developed after the crack filling last year or enlarged to the point where they need to be filled.

PROPOSAL:  Fill cracks at the same time that the runway/Taxiway A is repaired.

9)  Cessna Drive Pavement Assessment:   The entire length of Cessna Drive has cracks that require filling.  A few areas of alligator degradation exist.  A few areas of edge breakup from unsupported use by vehicles exist.  Erosion has caused breakup of the asphalt due to undermining at the intersection with Taxiway F.

PROPOSAL:  Fill cracks, repair alligator sections and correct other identified deficiencies at the same time that the runway/Taxiway A is repaired.

10)  Repaint Runway Markings:  The runway markings have degraded since the resealing in 2006.  Restoring them to like-new condition will provide an immediate positive first impression for arriving pilots and eliminate the poor visibility of the markings reported by one pilot.  Painting is not subsidized by grants.  Considered normal maintenance by CDoT.

PROPOSAL:  Use volunteers to repaint (Brush/roller) the Rwy 15 numbers and touchdown lines as a test case.  Use Diamond Vogel UC-1501 White slow drying paint ($10.61/gallon) and Type I reflective bubbles ($45 per 50 pound bag).  Total area around 4100 sq ft.  Applied at 50 sq ft/gallon is 82 gallons ($870 plus tax) plus 400 pounds of bubbles ($360 plus tax).   Add painting supplies and drinking water/ice.  Estimated worst case cost is around $1600.

11)  Repaint segmented circle/traffic pattern indicator:  400 sq ft would require about seven gallons of UC 3586 yellow paint (~ $80) plus paint stripper.

PROPOSAL:  Purchase paint and repaint the yellow portions of this airport aid.  

12)  Facility Security:


a)
Fencing.  Fencing to protect the runway environment and MLAA property in general from vehicular intrusion is not complete.  At least two areas of downed fencing (barbed wire) were observed (along Curtis and Falcon Hwy).  No MLAA fencing exists on much (perhaps all) of the western property line.

PROPOSAL:  Repair downed sections of fencing.  Develop short-term/long-term plan to add new fencing with priority to the west side from Judge Orr south to the area near the Johnston hangar (with locked gate) and secondarily from the Pfost property north.  Install locked gates with common key along MLAA boundary for fire department/EMS/police access. Include this project in this years CIP.


b.
Secured access:  The main access into the airport via Cessna Drive allows anyone to enter at any time.  This has led to drag racing on the runway and Cessna Drive and multiple thefts as shown below.  This is probably not a complete list.

Victim:  Crime

Bruce McCombs :  Two separate thefts of trailers

Gene Kear:  Burglary (forced entry), theft of painting supplies

Classic:  Office burglary and fuel theft

Joe Personnet:  Attempted daylight theft of trailer

Lee Wolford:  Attempted theft of trailer (7 AM)

Marco Rogosich:  Theft of trailer

Blue Sky:  Several fuel thefts

Kurt Seefeldt:  Trailer theft (~May 2008)

The security at this airport is practically non-existant and inconsistent with any prudent security measures in a post 9/11 world.  Our proximity to critical military facilities justifies improved airfield security.  The increased crime activity and threat to every property owner no longers allows us to act as if we are 10 miles from civilization.

PROPOSAL:  Plan, budget and install a gate across Cessna Drive.  Upgrade and install fencing at American Aviation.  Add fencing from Cessna Drive gate to wood fence at Turner property and north on the east side of Cessna Drive to Judge Orr Road and east TBD distance.  Include this project in this years CIP.

RUNWAY/TAXIWAY SIGNAGE CONDITION  (8 June 2008)

SIGN
CONDITION
REPAIR

A1/B1 Intersections

A1  (
Good
NA

A1  A  (
Good
NA

A1  15
Good
NA

(  A1  A
Good
NA

B1
Good (Not illuminated)
NA

NOTE:  All base washers (under base nuts) appear too small

A2 Intersection

A2  (
No strap.  Two missing bolt/nut


(  A2  A
Very loose.  Five frangible tubes gone or broken
Stabilized each corner with rock.  8 June 2008

A2  33-15
Good
NA

(  A2
Good
NA

A2  (  A  (
Good
NA

A  A2  (
Good
NA



A3 Intersection

A  A3  (
Good
NA

A3  (  A  (
Good
NA

A3  33-15
Good
NA

(  A3  A
Good
NA

A3  (
Very loose.  Needs immediate improvement.  Strap off.  Missing one frangible tube, one base and one set of bolt/nuts
Tightened collar bolts to frangible tube.  Stabilized west end with wood chock. 8 June 2008

(  A3
Good
NA



A4 Intersection

9 - APCH
Good
NA

(  A4  A
Good
NA

A4  33-15
Broken retaining strap.  Loose on frangible tube.  One missing base and frangible tube
Tightened collar bolts

A4  (
Loose on frangible tube.  Missing strap and one frangible tube.
Tightened collar bolts and base nuts.

(  A4
Loose.   Missing two frangible tubes
Tightened collar bolts.

A4  (  A  (
Good. Possible slight looseness on frangible tubes
Tightened collar bolts.  No further issues.

9 - APCH
Good
NA

A  A4  (
Good
NA



A5 Intersection

(  A5  A
Good
NA

A5  33-15
Good
NA

A5  (
Good.  One missing bolt/nut


(  A5
Good
NA

A5  (  A  (
Good.  Three loose base nuts


A  A5  (
Good
NA



A6 Intersection

A6  (
Loose on frangible tubes.  Low by about 3 inches.
Stabilized with 2x4s

(  A6
Good
NA

A6  33-15
Good
NA

A6  (  A  (
Good
NA

(  A6  A
Good
NA

A  A6  (
Slightly loose on frangible tubes.  Two collar bolts missing.
Tightened collar bolts on 9 June 2008.  



A7 Intersection

A  A7  (
Good
NA

(  A  A7
Good
NA

A7  33
Good
NA

(  A7
Good
NA
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